WISCASSET BOARD OF SELECTMEN, 
BOARD OF ASSESSORS AND OVERSEERS OF THE POOR

FEBRUARY 15, 2011









(tape recorded minutes)

Present:
Bob Blagden, Vice Chairman Judy Colby, Pam Dunning, Chairman David 


Nichols, Ed Polewarczyk and Town Manager Laurie Smith

1.  Call to Order

The chairman called the meeting to order at 6 p.m.

2.  Pledge of Allegiance to the Flag of the United States of America

3.  Approval of Treasurer’s Warrant:  February 15, 2011

Ed Polewarczyk moved to approve the Treasurer’s Warrant as presented.  Vote 5-0-0.

4.  Approval of Minutes:  February 8, 2011

Pam Dunning moved to approve the minutes of February 8, 2011 as amended.  Vote 5-0-0.

5.  Special Presentations or Awards


A.  CMP Power Reliability Project - Dam off Bradford Road - Montsweag Brook:  A. E. Newell, III


Bud Newell of TRC, a consultant to Central Maine Power Company, explained the Maine Power Reliability Program that will upgrade of 440 miles CMP’s bulk transmission lines and construction or expansion of eleven substations.  Because the project will impact natural resources, CMP has assembled a compensation package consisting of a $1.5 million payment to the MDEP Natural Resources Mitigation Fund and 14 parcels of land consisting of 4,700 acres, which will provide the same types of resources as on those impacted parcels, and which will be transferred to conservation agencies or other parties who will maintain the natural state of these properties.


One of the properties in the compensation package is 22 acres in Wiscasset and Woolwich.  Three acres of this property is wetland and 19 acres is an upland buffer that has been designated by IF&W as a deer wintering area.  Chewonki Foundation is interested in acquiring the property.  


In response to a question, Newell said the CMP will not be removing the dam; it will transfer the property to Chewonki and provide them with funds to do a study on the dam and river to determine what should be done.  He added that there are restrictions on the property to make sure that the present resources are protected.  He was unable to respond to a question about the reduction of water availability for fire protection in the immediate area by removing the dam.  Town Manager Laurie Smith said that if the ultimate owner of the property decided to remove the dam, a feasibility study would be required that would include the impact on wildlife as well as on fire protection.  Any grant for restoration of the waterways would include funds for hydrants.  She asked the selectmen what role they wanted to play in this matter.  


With regard to the condition of the dam, Laurie Smith said repairs estimated at $100,000 are necessary.  Cost to build a new dam would be more than $300,000.

Points brought up in discussion were that conversion of the property to conservation land would be a loss to the tax base and if the dam were removed, homeowners’ insurance rates would increase.  There is a property line in dispute that must be settled by CMP before the property can be conveyed.  Smith recommended that the selectmen advise CMP if they might be interested in acquiring the property.  Judy Colby moved to authorize the town manager to send a letter to CMP stating our interest in the Montsweag Brook compensation parcel.  Vote 5-0-0.  

B.  Investment Committee Policy:  Ed Polewarczyk and Daniel Lay from H. M. Payson


Ed Polewarczyk presented the investment policy and a quarterly report to the board.  He outlined the contents of the policy that comply with Maine statutes.  He pointed out that in order to amend the policy, a vote of 75% of the members was necessary, which was specified so that the policy could not be changed easily without affecting the investment objectives.  This was discussed later in the presentation and amended to 60% of the board with all members present.


Polewarczyk demonstrated by graphs the performance of the reserve and endowment funds in the last seven months of 2010.  He explained the recommendations of H. M. Payson for a change in the allocation of assets in order to achieve a perpetual fund.  Under the guidelines described, Polewarczyk said that the recommended distribution (3-1/2%) from the reserve fund for fiscal 2011/2012 would be $355,736 and he recommended that the distribution and allocation to capital improvements be recommended for approval by the voters in June. 

In response to Pam Dunning’s question regarding the more aggressive investment policy recommended for the assets in the reserve fund, Dan Lay and Peter Robbins of H. M. Payson explained that in order to have a perpetual fund and withdraw a fixed percentage each year, a change in allocation must be made.  If a 3-1/2% withdrawal is made each year, the fund must appreciate sufficiently to cover the withdrawal and keep up with inflation.  In order to experience growth in the portfolio, a higher asset allocation in equities is necessary.  Although there may be volatility in the near term, Lay said that they plan for investment over a 20- or 30-year term.

Bob Blagden expressed concern that under the recommended policy the voters would approve distribution and allocation to capital improvements.  He said in the past distribution had been used traditionally to offset the tax rate, and he recommended that it be put into the budget so that it can be used as a cushion in time of need to reduce the mill rate.  Dan Lay said that allocating the money to capital improvements was a statutory requirement of Title 30A; however, he explained the types of reserve accounts and the method by which reserves could be used to lower the tax rate and for other purposes.    

The board discussed the advantages and disadvantages of having a policy rather than an ordinance and of requiring a simple majority rather than 75%.

In response to Judy Colby’s question, Ed Polewarczyk said that the committee does not have the ability to tell Payson where to invest, but it does have the obligation to establish limits as laid out in the allocation table, which the selectman can change.  Peter Robbins spoke on the firm’s expertise in investment policy and explained the choice of the 3-1/2%.  He said the policy is the heart of the investment process and will help future selectmen in choosing whomever they see fit to provide the kind of guidance that will be required to reach the proposed objectives of creating a perpetual fund.  Payson’s attorney as well as an MMA attorney has examined the policy.

David Nichols moved that the Board of Selectmen adopt the Investment Policy dated February 15, 2011.  Vote 5-0-0.

6.  Public Hearing - Tom Driscoll and Jim Williams from the State of Maine regarding Huntoon Hill Lease and the State of Maine, and the non-binding Referendum for Mascot and appoint ballot clerks for 3/1/11 election.

The chairman opened the public hearing at 7:15 p.m.  Nichols read the March 1 warrant covering a vote on the lease with State of Maine for a public safety tower site on Huntoon Hill and a non-binding survey question on the use of the term “Redskins” as the Wiscasset High School mascot.  

Tom Driscoll, Maine Office of Informational Technology, explained the planned consolidation of public safety communication systems and the proposed tower to be located on Huntoon Hill Road.  The State will be working with the Department of Homeland Security, Customs and Border Patrol in Houlton.  The system, which covers 4500 radios, will be operational in the fall of 2012.  The Huntoon Hill location will provide excellent coverage for the midcoast area.  Driscoll said the project had received Planning Board approval for the 100’ x 100’ site and asked for support for a 40-year lease to construct and operate the public safety communication site on Huntoon Hill at $400 per month with a 2% annual escalator.  In response to questions from the board, Jim Williams, also from the state agency, said changes to the lease as recommended by Town Attorney Dennis Jumper had been made and he confirmed that the lease stated that if the state system interfered with local transmissions, the state would rectify the situation.  In response to Mike Ferrucci’s questions, Driscoll said that towers comply with national standards and that safety data sheets would be available.  He assured Ferrucci that the towers would not be used for eavesdropping.
The public hearing closed at 7:27 p.m.

David Nichols moved that the Board of Selectmen appoint Patricia Bridgham and Crystal Estes-Almasi as ballot clerks for democrats and appoint Kerry Leeman and Zoë Bigley as ballot clerks for republicans.  Vote 5-0-0.
7.  Committee Appointments - None
8.  Public Comment on Non-agenda Items - None
9.  Department Head or Committee Chair Report - None

10.  Unfinished Business - None

11.  New Business


A.  Discussion of Waterfront Pier Rules

 
Brian Buck, secretary of the Waterfront Committee, briefly discussed the updated Main Street Pier Policy with increased permit fees and seniority for returning vendors.  Placement of the vendors’ stalls will allow an open center of the pier for other activities and will be indicated on a map of the pier.  The permit fees, which had varied in the past two years, were discussed and the consensus of the selectmen was to establish a permit fee of $400 for each 10’ x 20’ space and $600 for a 30’ x 34’ space.  In response to questions, Buck explained the need to anchor the vendors’ stalls and how the electricity cost was apportioned among the vendors, Frank Sprague paying the bulk of the cost because he was the heaviest user of electricity.  Buck asked the selectmen to consider allowing the vendors to set up on the pier before Memorial Day if spring arrives early.  David Nichols moved that the Board of Selectmen approve the Amended Waterfront Pier Rules for implementation, effective immediately.  Vote 5-0-0.

B.  Discussion of Committee Selection Policy

A list of vacant and expiring committee positions and suggested questions for candidates for the open positions had been provided to the board.  Judy Colby read the guidelines set by statute for appointing committee members, which requires an application and an interview by the board in public session before being considered for appointment; the interview process may be waived for reappointment of committee members and for individuals serving on standing committees.  In the past, two board members interviewed candidates for committees and it was suggested that a subcommittee of two board members conduct interviews.  Members of committees whose terms are expiring will be contacted to determine their interest in being reappointed.  Vacant seats will be advertised in the newspaper.  

C.  Discussion of wages for full-time, non-union employees


David Nichols moved to amend the current wages for full-time non-union employees on Wage Sheet 2011, attached, effective March 1.  Vote 5-0-0.


D.  Discussion of Personnel Policy


David Nichols moved that the Board of Selectmen place the amended policy on the March 1 agenda for adoption.  Vote 5-0-0.


E.  Discussion of Board of Selectmen Goals


David Nichols moved that the Board of Selectmen adopt the 2011 Selectmen Goals.  The date and Marge Kilkelly’s name were deleted from the first page and the sentence regarding a computer policy on the seventh page was deleted.  Vote 5-0-0.  

12.  Town Manager’s Report


A.  Budget Committee role letter

Laurie Smith said a letter from Town Attorney Dennis Jumper regarding the role of the Budget Committee had been forwarded to Steve Mehrl, Chair of the Budget Committee, with copies to the board.


B.  General Update


A letter had been received from Kim Anderson asking for feedback to the RSU regarding the allocation of student expense.  Ed Polewarczyk, who had attended an RSU Finance Committee meeting, said many of the towns in the RSU were unhappy with the way the assessments were handled.  Three options were discussed: basing a town’s assessment on student count, tax base or median income.  Using any of the three would reduce Wiscasset’s contribution.  Polewarczyk favored using student count but only if the students using Wiscasset’s schools were counted, and tuition students were not counted.  Judy Colby will be attending a funding forum as a member of the panel and the panel will report to the selectmen who, in turn, can make a recommendation to the RSU.  Pam Dunning recommended that the selectmen wait to hear from the panel before further action.


Candidates for patrol officer and police secretary have been interviewed.  References and backgrounds are being checked and those candidates selected will be announced soon.


Mr. Phinney submitted a letter to the board regarding the ability for citizens to speak at meetings.  Smith recommended that the agenda include wording indicating when citizens can speak at selectmen’s meetings.

13.  Other Board Business

14.  Adjournment

At 9:10 p.m., Judy Colby moved to adjourn.  Vote 5-0-0.
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